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CITY OF EDEN, N. C.

The regular meeting of the City Council, City of Eden, was held on Tuesday, March 23, 2010 at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers, 308 E. Stadium Drive. Those present for the meeting were as follows: 

Mayor:                                       
John E. Grogan

Mayor Pro Tem:                        
Wayne Tuggle, Sr.

Council Members:                 

Donna Turner


           






Darryl Carter








Jerry Epps

                                               


    
Gene Hagood







Jim Burnette








Jerry Ellis

City Manager:                   

Brad Corcoran

City Clerk:          


Sheralene Thompson

City Attorney:                            
Erin Gilley
Representatives from Departments:

Representatives from News Media:
Latala Payne, Eden News 
MEETING CONVENED:

Mayor Grogan called the regular meeting of the Eden City Council to order and welcomed those in attendance. He explained that the Council meets the third Tuesday of each month at 7:30 p.m. and works from a prepared agenda; however, time would be set aside for business not on the printed agenda.  
INVOCATION:

Mr. Lemuel Hardison, Pastor of North Spray Christian Church, gave the invocation followed by the Pledge of Allegiance led by Fire Chief Bernie Moore.  

PROCLAMATIONS AND SPECIAL PRESENTATIONS:

 Jimmy “V” Foundation – Show Your Spirit Proclamation.  
Mayor Grogan read the following Proclamation on behalf of the Jimmy “V” Foundation.  

“Show Your Spirit” Day Proclamation

WHEREAS, since it’s inception in 1993, The V Foundation has raised more that $90 million and awarded over 350 cancer research grants to 92 institutions in 38 states and the District of Columbia. Researchers have developed their laboratories and taken science from the labs to the clinics with the help of funds raised by the V Foundation; and,

WHEREAS, it has been 16 years since the V Foundation for Cancer Research was founded by ESPN and Coach Jim Valvano. The V Foundation started with the dream of Coach Valvano, as he battled cancer. He wanted to make a difference in the field of cancer research and recruited friends and family to lead the foundation in his quest to eradicate the disease that ultimately claimed his life; and

WHEREAS, The V Foundation has a strong presence in the scientific community, and the grant-funding process is led by the Scientific Advisory Board. This board is comprised of some of the nation’s leading physicians and research scientists from prominent universities and cancer centers.  

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that I, John E. Grogan, Mayor of the City of Eden, do hereby proclaim March 23rd as “Show Your Spirit Day” in the City of Eden and urge all Eden citizens to be responsible stewards of themselves as well as their friends and neighbors by supporting the V Foundation in its efforts to find a cure for cancer for ourselves and future generations.

This the 23rd day of March, 2010.

John E. Grogan, Mayor

*****
Arbor Day Proclamation.
The Tree Board has received notification that the City of Eden has been approved by the NC Division of Forest Resources as a Tree City USA for 2009.  This is the 16th year the City has received Tree City certification.

As a part of our Tree City certification, the City is required to make an Arbor Day proclamation and hold an annual Arbor Day observance.  The proclamation is attached. This year’s Arbor Day observance will take place at Leaksville-Spray Elementary School on NC’s Arbor Day, Friday March 19, 2010.  The Tree Board will present dogwood seedlings to the fourth grade classes and give a brief presentation about the importance of trees to the community and the environment.  The Board will make a similar presentation to the fourth grade students at Draper Elementary School on Earth Day, April 22, 2010.  The Board also has plans to plant a tree on each of these school campuses.
Mayor Grogan read the following Proclamation recognizing Arbor Day:  

2010 ARBOR DAY PROCLAMATION

WHEREAS, 
in 1872, J. Sterling Morton proposed to the Nebraska Board of Agriculture that a special day be set aside for the planting of trees, and

WHEREAS, 
this holiday, called Arbor Day, was first observed with the planting of more than a million trees in Nebraska, and

WHEREAS, 
Arbor Day is now observed throughout the nation and the world, and

WHEREAS, 
trees can reduce the erosion of our precious topsoil by wind and water, cut heating and cooling costs, moderate temperature, clean the air, produce life-giving oxygen, and provide habitat for wildlife, and

WHEREAS, 
trees are a renewable resource giving us paper, wood for our homes, fuel for our fires and countless other wood products, and

WHEREAS, 
trees in our city increase property values, enhance the economic vitality of business areas, and beautify our community, and

WHEREAS, 
the City of Eden has been named a Tree City USA community by the National Arbor Day Foundation for the 16th year, and

WHEREAS, 
the State of North Carolina and the North Carolina Division of Forest Resources will observe Friday, March 19, 2010 as Arbor Day in the State of North Carolina;

NOW, THEREFORE, I, John Grogan, Mayor of the City of Eden, do hereby proclaim March 19, 2010 as Arbor Day in the City of Eden, and I urge all citizens to celebrate Arbor Day and to support efforts to protect our trees and woodlands, and to plant trees to promote the well-being of this and future generations.

Dated this 23rd day of March, 2010.







By: John E. Grogan, Mayor







      City of Eden

ATTEST:

Sheralene S. Thompson, City Clerk

*****

SET MEETING AGENDA:

Mayor Grogan requested that the following items be added to the Consent Agenda:  Traffic Study and Ordinance establishing a handicap parking place at 241 The Boulevard, Item 12(g) and Request to increase the current rental rates for all city owned facilities, Item 12(h).  He also requested that Consent Agenda Item 12(f) be moved to New Business as Item 10(f).

Council Member Turner requested that the request to increase the current rental rates for all city owned facilities be moved to New Business as item 10(g).  

A motion was made by Council Member Carter seconded by Council Member Hagood to add to the Consent Agenda a Traffic Study and Ordinance establishing a handicap parking place at 241 The Boulevard, Item 12(g) and to add to New Business a request to increase the current rental rates for all city owned facilities, Item 10(g) and to also remove Consent Agenda Item 12(f) and move it to New Business as Item 10(f).  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.   
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

(a)  Consideration of zoning map amendment request and ordinance to rezone property located at 118 Rhodes Road, 1404 Lane Road and the corner of Lane Road and NC 87 from Business-Highway #2 to Residential-20.  Request submitted by Jerry and Julia Slaughter and Thomas and Betty Moyer.  ZONING CASE Z-10-03. 
The Planning Board considered a zoning map amendment request at their February 23, 2010 meeting.  The request was submitted by Jerry and Julia Slaughter and Thomas and Betty Moyer to rezone property at 118 Rhodes Road, 1404 Lane Road, and the corner of Lane Road and NC 87 (Beside 13910 NC 87) from Business-Highway #2 to Residential-20.

The Planning and Inspections Department recommends approval of the map amendment request.   At their February regular meeting, the Planning Board voted to recommend that the City Council approve this request.
Mayor Grogan called for a public hearing and asked Ms. Kelly Stultz, Director of Planning & Inspections, to come forward for a report.  

Ms. Stultz explained that this request is to rezone portions of four parcels from BH-2 to R-20. The BH-2 district is established primarily for selected business areas along the major thoroughfares in Eden. As the businesses in this district have inadequate front and side yards, this district was created primarily for such uses so that they could be classified as conforming uses. The R-20 district is established as a district in which the principal use of the land is for single family residences. The regulations of this district are intended to protect existing residential areas with minimum lot sizes of 20,000 square feet and to encourage, in selected portions of the incorporated area, the subdivision of undeveloped property into lots with a minimum of 20,000 square feet.

The subject property was zoned BH-2 at the time of the original zoning of the ETJ, probably due to the presence of commercial uses that existed in this area at that time.  The BH-2 district in this area extended approximately 150 feet to the west of NC 87N. This created several lots with split zoning of BH-2 and R-20. The applicants are requesting that these split-zoned lots be rezoned so that they are all R-20. The entire corner lot at NC 87N and Lane Road would be rezoned from BH-2 to R-20.

All of the property adjacent to the subject properties on the west side of NC 87N is developed residential property, as well as the property across Rhodes Road to the north and across Lane Road to the south. Most of the property across NC 87N is residential, with the exception of one commercial use.  There has been no commercial development pressure in this area for many years and most of the old commercial uses are no longer in operation.  Rezoning the subject parcels would also eliminate the split-zoning, a practice that is no longer used by the City.

Based upon the character of the area and existing residential uses in the area, staff recommends in favor of the request.

Mayor Grogan asked if anyone would like to speak in favor or in opposition of this rezoning.  As no came forward or had a comment he then called the public hearing closed.

A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Ellis to accept the zoning map amendment request and ordinance to rezone property located at 118 Rhodes Road, 1404 Lane Road and the corner of Lane Road and NC 87 from Business-Highway #2 to Residential-20.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion. 

REQUESTS AND PETITIONS OF CITIZENS:
Ms. Janice Reese, 1412 Hopkins Court, addressed the City Council:
Ms. Reese explained that at first they wanted to thank them for listening to their concerns.  She stated that with 900 or so names on the petition there was no way she could contact everyone.  She explained that they just have a few questions concerning the zoning that was supposed to be at Lake Street.  It was her understanding that the developer has withdrawn his application for rezoning the property.  She asked if that meant there would be no rezoning of this property.
Mayor Grogan replied that it was at this time.

Ms. Reese stated that since letters were mailed out about the rezoning and flyers for the developer were mailed from the City of Eden the citizens would like to request that the City mail them letters stating that the rezoning request was dead.

Mayor Grogan replied that it would just cost money and they had both talked about the city as far as spending money to mail out that notice and using city envelopes.
Ms. Reese pointed out that was for the developer to which Mayor Grogan replied that was a screw up and people were in a hurry.  He added that he thought that it would be covered in the newspapers but he asked how the Council felt about it.

Council Member Burnette suggested they post a sign on the property stating that it was not being rezoned.

Ms. Reese stated that they had received a letter saying that it will be rezoned and all they were requesting was a letter saying that it was not going to be rezoned.

Council Member Carter asked if it could be posted on that property to which Ms. Reese replied they were requesting a letter.

Mayor Grogan asked if it would be satisfactory to the group if they just sent her a letter.

Council Member Ellis commented that this was a closed item right now and it was not going to happen and it will not be rezoned. He suggested that instead of mailing out something they would probably put it on the property just as Council Member Burnette had said.  He thought that should be okay and from the word of mouth.

A lady in the audience spoke up and questioned what kind of houses they were going to have down there if it was rezoned for a housing project.

Council Member Ellis explained that it was not going to be anything at all now.  He added that the property right now was for sale and that was all he could tell them.  Currently there would be no rental properties located there, however it was still for sale and they have no control on who he sold it to.

Mr. J.C. Adkins commented that he thought what the people were upset about was the advertisement they mailed out to the property owners from the City of Eden, using city envelopes by city employees using city postage and it was advertising a private enterprise, business.  He felt that if they can advertise for them they can sure advertise for them (the neighborhood).

Council Member Ellis explained that it happened right there, last week they were in a meeting with the developer from Georgia and he paid for all of that.

Mr. Adkins questioned who did it to which Ms. Stultz replied that it was her responsibility and her staff did it and the developer was billed for it.  
Council Member Ellis added that the city got its funds back.  

Mr. Adkins pointed out that if they can afford to do it for them they can afford to do it for the taxpayers of the city.  
Mayor Grogan stated that he thanked him but they were not going to set a precedent as far as sending out letters.  They would post the property stating that there was no rezoning of this property and they could all use the word of mouth that they had used before as far as getting the group together.

Ms. Reese commented that she just wanted to make it clear that if it comes up for rezoning again they would be notified to which Mayor Grogan replied that they would.
Mr. Jerry A. Boothe, Jr. addressed the City Council:
Mr. Boothe explained that he wanted to say that they sit on this side of the fence and it was often very quick for them to criticize.  They should also remember that they should be very quick to praise.  He did know that from word of mouth and from talking to people there were a couple of Council Members who beat the streets of East Eden or Draper and for that he wanted to say thank you and he appreciated them listening to their cries.  There was also another Council Member who was very instrumental in talking to a lot of citizens letting them know what was going on and so he just wanted to thank Mr. Ellis for that.  They appreciate being represented and he just wanted to let them know that instead of always criticizing them they also would like to give them some praise and say thanks from the citizens of Draper.

Mr. Jerry Boothe, Sr. addressed the City Council:  
Mr. Boothe stated that he wanted to also thank each one of them and Mr. Ellis for all he has done.  They were a part of Eden and they loved Eden.  They just wanted a good neighborhood.  They have a good neighborhood and they wanted to keep it that way.  
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:
(a)  Planning Organization Appointments and Reappointments.
Council Member Turner appointed the following for Ward 1:

Community Appearance – Sue Abruzzi
A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Carter to approve the appointments of the following people:  Sue Abruzzi (Community Appearance Ward 1).  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  
NEW BUSINESS:   

(a)    Consideration and approval of the computer generated zoning map as a true and accurate copy of the Official Zoning Map.  
The City of Eden has invested in some of the newest technology available for mapping and locating the property lines, street center lines, water and sewer lines and zoning districts.  The program used by the Planning and Inspections Department is the ESRI ArcEditor, ArcView and ArcReader. 

During the past year, I have reviewed the minutes of the City Council meetings since 1967 and all zoning case files to accurately plot the zoning districts as they were originally established and the changes made during the last 43 years.

Attached is a copy of the existing Official Zoning Map that is displayed on the wall of our department.  You will note that the original date is July 1979.  That also reflects the property lines as they existed in 1979.

Also, attached is a copy of the Zoning Map that was created using the ArcEditor program which reflects the current property lines and zoning districts.  As property lines change and zoning districts change, it will be much simpler and more accurate to record that changes on a computer generated map than on a Mylar which then has to be copied.

The Planning and Inspections Department recommends approval of the computer generated zoning map as a true and accurate copy of the Official Zoning Map.  At their February regular meeting, the Planning Board voted to recommend that the City Council approve this request.
 Ms. Debra Madison, Planning Coordinator/Legal Assistant, gave a PowerPoint presentation demonstrating how the computer generated zoning map worked.  
Council Member Burnette asked why they have to continue to maintain a Mylar map.
Ms. Madison replied that they were required to keep a paper copy that was not computer generated and Ms. Stultz added that if they did try to go from one map to the other without keeping them both maintained they would have to notify everybody in the jurisdiction.  Ms. Madison pointed out that it would be like a new zoning case.
Council Member Tuggle stated that he would like to just thank them for all the time and effort that goes into updating this stuff and there was so many times people have no clue as to how much time goes into it.  

Council Member Epps questioned if the Council would have access to it.
Ms. Madison explained that they would not at this time however when this was finished she planned to send it over to the County and hopefully their GIS Department will incorporate the city’s data with theirs.  She also explained that there was a program called ArcReader that was strictly a reader program and they want to put it on the city’s server and make this data available so that if you can log into the city then you would be able to access that information.  She noted that the Police and Fire Department both use it and right now she had to load it separately on each computer.

A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Epps to approve the computer generated zoning map as a true and accurate copy of the Official Zoning Map.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  
(b)    Review and consideration of replacement of the Thundercloud Plum Trees along Highway 14.
The Tree Board has spent many months discussing the issues the City has had with the Thundercloud plum trees on Highway 14 between Kings Highway and Devonway Street.  Attached is a recent history of these issues as well as recommendations from the Tree Board and staff on whether to continue to replant the plum trees as they die or to replace them with another variety of tree.

Since the plum trees are so distinctive and have become such a source of community pride, the Board felt that Council should have the final say in any action regarding possible replacement of these trees.  The Tree Board respectfully requests that Council consider this matter at the March City Council meeting.

Ms. Debbie Galloway, City Planner, gave a PowerPoint presentation about the trees on Highway 14 between Kings Highway and Devonway Street.  

The trees along the Highway 14 corridor are among the most distinctive features of the community.  Year after year the City receives compliments about the beauty of these trees, and none are more distinctive than the Thundercloud plum trees planted along the section between Morehead Memorial Hospital at Kings Highway and Devonway Street.  In the spring, the plum trees display soft pink blossoms for about two weeks before leafing out with dark maroon foliage which lasts through the summer and into fall. 

The Highway 14 trees were originally planted in the mid-1990’s using NCDOT Transportation Enhancement funds.  This was a joint project between NCDOT, the Tree Board and the Community Appearance Commission.  The types of trees that were planted were specified by NCDOT as part of the grant agreement.  NCDOT maintained the trees for several years before the maintenance was taken over by the City.  The maintenance of these trees has since become a part of the City’s landscape maintenance contract which is awarded each year to a local landscape contractor.  Most of these trees have done well.  Routine maintenance such as pruning, mulching, etc., is done by the contractor.  As trees have died or been damaged – whether from car accidents, weather related issues, or other causes – they have been replaced with the same variety of tree to maintain the continuity along that section of highway.  

In recent years the Thundercloud plum trees have begun to be more problematic.  As the trees have matured, they have become more top-heavy.  Several have blown over during high winds, and some others are leaning badly.  Efforts to straighten some of the larger trees have been unsuccessful, and some have had to be removed.  Some have died from various other causes. 

The Thundercloud plum (Prunus cerasifera) is a member of the cherry family, and has a relatively short lifespan. Decline often begins by the time the tree is 10 to 15 years old, the age that most of these trees are now.  Also the trees are planted in a harsh environment with heavy vehicular traffic and poor soil in some areas, which can also create more problems.  Several dry summers seem to have affected the plum trees more than the other varieties along Highway 14.  The fact that the trees tend to blow over could be caused by several factors.  First, the mature trees tend to be top-heavy and to have a shallow root structure which does not adequately support the full crown of the tree. Second, the trees may have been limbed up too high, which was probably dictated by NCDOT specifications at the time the trees were planted due to sight visibility issues. 

As issues with the Thundercloud plum trees have become more prevalent, the Tree Board has discussed whether it is wise to spend more money to maintain or replace these trees over time, or to consider replacing them with another variety of tree.  The Board has considered numerous options and has determined that crape myrtles would be a suitable replacement for the plum trees.  The Board is NOT recommending that all the plum trees be removed, but that as the plum trees die or need to be replaced, that they are replaced over time with crape myrtles.

After studying numerous varieties of crape myrtle, the Board is recommending the Sioux crape myrtle (Lagerstroemia x ‘Sioux’).  The Sioux is a large, upright, tree-like crape myrtle which grows 15 to 20 feet tall with a 10 to 15 foot spread. It has vibrant pink blooms from early summer into fall, with maroon foliage in spring and summer and orange fall color.  The grey-brown bark provides interest in the winter months.  Crape myrtles grow at a moderate to fast rate and have a moderate to long life span. The Tree Board is recommending single-stem plants to a maximum of three stems.  The Sioux is the same type of crape myrtle that is planted in the Veterans Park in Draper.

Both the Thundercloud plum and the Sioux crape myrtle are on NCDOT’s list of approved trees for right-of-way planting, and both trees – particularly the crape myrtle – are commonly used for NCDOT planting projects.  Staff has consulted with NCDOT to see if they would have any input into this matter, and they have said that either variety of tree would be acceptable as far as they are concerned.

Based on the above information, the Tree Board recommends replacing the Thundercloud plum trees with Sioux crape myrtles over time, as the plum trees die or need to be removed.

Staff is of the opinion that while the plum trees are becoming more problematic, they are so distinctive that to replace them would make this section of Highway 14 less attractive.  This would be particularly true during the years that the plum trees are mixed in with crape myrtles. Therefore staff recommends keeping the Thundercloud plum trees and continuing to replace them in kind as needed.

Tree Board Recommendation: Replace Thundercloud plum trees with Sioux crape myrtles.

Mayor Grogan asked if most of those trees were at their peak height.  He explained that the biggest thing he heard from some of the merchants were that the trees were blocking out signage.
Ms. Galloway replied that they were about as big as they were going to get as they were not tall trees.

Mayor Grogan asked if the trees that they were going to replace them with, were they about as high or not quite as high.

Ms. Galloway replied that they were probably about 15 feet and that was the average height of the crape myrtle.

Council Member Epps asked for a comparison to the other height to which Ms. Galloway explained that the (Plum Trees) range in height of about 15 to 20 feet and they were a little broader.

A motion was made by Council Member Carter seconded by Council Member Hagood to approve the recommendation of the Tree Board.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  
(c)   Approval and adoption of a Resolution of Intent to close a portion of Givens Street.  SC-10-1.
The City has received a request from Rockingham County Board of Education to close a portion of Givens Street.  Attached you will find the petition, resolution of intent to close a portion of Givens Street and a map showing the proposed closing.  A motion to adopt a resolution and call a public hearing is in order.

RESOLUTION OF INTENT

TO CLOSE A PORTION OF GIVENS STREET

BE IT HEREBY RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Eden, North Carolina, that:

Pursuant to the provisions of Chapter 13, Article III, Division 3 and Section 13-88 of the Eden City Code and Section 160A-299 of the North Carolina General Statutes, the City Council of the City of Eden, North Carolina, does hereby declare its intention to close the following described portion of Givens Street:

All of the right of way of Givens Street from the west termini at Price Street and running eastwardly for a distance of approximately 545.29 feet through the property of the Rockingham County Board of Education to the east property line of the Rockingham County Board of Education as described in Deed Book 388, page 260 and Deed Book 490, page 171

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the City Council does hereby call for a public hearing on the said closing to be held on the 20th day of April, 2010, at 7:30 P.M.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this Resolution will be published once a week for four successive weeks prior to the said hearing, a copy of said Resolution be sent registered mail or certified mail to all owners of property adjoining said street as shown on the Rockingham County Tax Records, and prominently posted in at least two places along said street.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Planning Board is hereby requested to submit its recommendation on the proposed closing said street for consideration of the City Council at the time of said public hearing.

APPROVED, ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE, this 23rd day of March, 2010.  







CITY OF EDEN







BY:  John E. Grogan, Mayor

ATTEST:

Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk

Council Members Hagood and Burnette expressed concern about the house located near the corner.  Council Member Burnette indicated it was the old Roach home.

Ms. Stultz replied that the house will come down.

A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Tuggle to approve and adopt a Resolution of Intent to close a portion of Givens Street as recommended.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  
(d)    Approval and adoption of Ordinance for the demolition of a structure at 733 Circle Drive under the City of Eden Human Habitation Ordinance.  
Attached you will find a section of the Human Habitation Standards Ordinance relating to the steps to be taken when an owner fails to comply with an order to repair or demolish and a copy of the Complaint and Notice of Hearing Before Housing Inspector Under Housing Code which sets out the violations.  The City of Eden Human Habitation Standards Ordinance and the enabling legislation permit the City Council, upon adoption of an Ordinance, to order the repair or demolition of the structure.  An estimate for the demolition of the structure on this property is $2,500.00.  Once the demolition is done at the City’s expense, actions can be taken to recoup the funds in the same manner as the collection of special assessments.

Ms. Stultz presented a PowerPoint presentation of the property in question.  

Council Member Burnette asked how much time the property owner needed to get her possessions out.

Ms. Stultz suggested no more than 2 weeks but that it did need to be cared for soon.  She has some questions about making payments after the fact and that was something that they offer to everyone who finds themselves in this circumstance.

Council Member Tuggle commented that he and Council Member Burnette went over there and walked around and it was in horrible shape.

Mayor Grogan asked Ms. Angela Powell-Craven to come forward as she had asked to speak.
Ms. Powell-Craven explained that she did ask if she could have until mid April to get the things out.  She stated that weekends were the only time that she was able to get help and that they could start on April 19th if nothing else and that would give her those few weeks to get things out.  She said that she wished she could have repaired it but she was not able to take care of it.  She said that she was not concerned about going inside to get her things out, as it was her property.  She stated that she may not be able to pay as much now as she could later but she would try the best she could.  She added that if they gave her until Sunday the 18th to get her things out they could start on Monday the 19th.

Council Member Carter asked if the house was secured and boarded up to which Ms. Powell-Craven replied that it was and that all the doors were locked and the windows boarded up and also it had never been broken into.

Council Member Hagood asked if she had the ability to pay to which she replied that she did but she could not pay a lot.  She explained that when everything was situated she planned to offer to sell the lot to one of the adjoining property owners.  
Council Member Epps commented that he knew this young lady and he believed that she was honest and if they give her that three weeks she will be out of the way and after it is demolished she would make arrangements to pay it back.

A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Burnette to demolish the house located at 733 Circle Drive under the City of Eden Human Habitation Ordinance and allow April 19th as the deadline for removing personal items.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

(e)   Acceptance of NCDOT residential streets in the Indian Hills Annexation area.  
Attached you will find a resolution of acceptance for maintenance by the City of Eden for streets in the Indian Hills Annexation Area.  The streets and roads name  in this resolution are residential type streets that have been under NCDOT control.

Since these streets, or portions thereof, are now in the city limits, they should be under city control and therefore a part of our Powell Bill program.

RESOLUTION TO ACCEPT MAINTENANCE

RESPONSIBILITIES FOR

BEDDINGFIELD ROAD, BRAMMER ROAD,

INDIAN TRAIL, INDIAN RIDGE COURT,

RIVER CHASE and BEAVER RUN


WHEREAS, Beddingfield Road (SR 1531), Brammer Road (SR1534), Indian Trail (SR2273), Indian Ridge Court (SR 2274), River Chase (SR 2284), and Beaver Run (SR 2285), located in the City of Eden are currently maintained by the North Carolina Department of Transportation; and,


WHEREAS, the City of Eden desires to take over maintenance responsibilities for Beddingfield Road (SR 1531) to the city limits, Brammer Road (SR1534), Indian Trail (SR2273), Indian Ridge Court (SR 2274), River Chase (SR 2284),and Beaver Run (SR 2285).


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Eden, that the North Carolina Department of Transportation hereby be requested to relinquish control of Beddingfield Road (SR 1531) to the city limits, Brammer Road (SR1534), Indian Trail (SR2273), Indian Ridge Court (SR 2274), River Chase (SR 2284), and Beaver Run (SR 2285) and place them under the maintenance responsibilities of the City of Eden effective June 16, 2010.


This the 23rd day of March, 2010.








CITY OF EDEN








BY:  John E. Grogan, Mayor

ATTEST:

Sheralene S. Thompson, CMC

City Clerk 

A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Ellis to accept the recommendation.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

(f)   Consideration and approval of bid results and recommendation to award - Cargill Pump Station & Force Main Project.
 

[image: image1.emf]
Mayor Grogan asked Mr. Dennis Asbury, Director of Environmental Services, to come forward to explain the information.
Mr. Asbury noted that he had mentioned this project during the budget retreat.  When the bids came in for the project they were considerably higher than the amount of money available from the Rural Center to fund the project so they reconsidered it and discussed it with Cargill and the State.  They restructured the project as a force main only project which really keeps them in the same relationship with Cargill as they were in now and that was that they provide a pipe, they provide a pump and they pump into that pipe into the city’s system.  The State wanted the city to take over the operation of the existing pump station but they (staff) felt that was not appropriate given the fact that that relationship between the city and Cargill would not change at all, they still have the responsibility for maintaining and operating their pump station so consequently they had to rebid the project because of the estimated cost of about $176,000 for the force main section.  That could be done by informal bids rather than the formal bids process.  He explained that they were in the process of soliciting bids from contractors and those should be in by March 30, and when they come in it would be his intent to prepare a recommendation for the City Manager to award the bid to the responsible low bidder and ask the City Council to authorize the City Manager to make the award of that contract to the responsible low bidder.

Council Member Burnette questioned the difference between the formal and the informal bid process.

Mr. Asbury explained that the formal bid process was one in which you have to set a particular date and time for a bid opening, you require a bid bond at certain levels and the threshold for that was set by State Statutes, $300,000 for a construction project.  Since this one falls under that they were able to do the informal process which was now basically to call in some contractors that they have had experience with plus some of the contractors who submitted bids for the full project to see if they were still interested in being a part of that.

Council Member Burnette stated that his only concern was, and he was in favor of doing this, but it was almost like signing a blank check.  He questioned if they should put a cap on this as he would be accepting the lowest bid but what if it was way out there.

Mayor Grogan replied that he thought with the City Manager and the engineers…they were not going to put their job on the line and Mr. Asbury added that from his personal experience with the City Manager, he would not get that approval.  Mayor Grogan also added that they could have a called meeting…but he was only talking about 2 or 3 minutes and it would be a “yes you are going to go with the lowest bid…”
Council Member Burnette explained that he was comfortable with the City Manager doing it but he would just like to know what that cap would be, roughly or what that amount would be.

Mr. Asbury pointed out that the revised engineer’s estimate was $176,770.  If you want to set a cap at some percentage above that you can do it, but his only concern was that they were still operating against a June 30 deadline for having the force main in place and removing the Dry Creek Wastewater Treatment Plant from operation and again in this situation they could probably go back again for more informal bids.

The City Attorney, Ms. Erin Gilley, also pointed out that it was going to be capped at $300,000 anyway because they could not go over or they would have to go to formal bidding.

A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Hagood to authorize the City Manager to accept the lowest bid.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

(g)   Consideration and approval to raise the rental rates of city owned facilities.    

Mayor Grogan explained that Council Member Turner had requested that this item be moved to New Business for discussion.  He explained that the proposal that the City Manager came up with after doing a survey of the City Council was that a city owned facility rental rate be increased from $10 per hour to $20 per hour and also that the facility deposit be increased from $50 to $100.  

Council Member Hagood asked if that included shelters.
Mr. Corcoran noted that they had separate prices at Freedom Park and some of the other outdoor facilities.

Mr. Johnny Farmer, Parks, Recreation & Facilities Maintenance Director, explained that what was presented was just for the building facilities that include the Boone Road, Eden Room, Bridge Street and the Draper building facility.  The Freedom Park rentals were different than what the rates for the buildings were.  

Council Member Ellis questioned how many times a year they rented the Eden Room.

Mr. Farmer replied that it was a minimum of 25 times a year.  He added that he probably had 10 or 12 on the books right now through December.  He explained that they start renting towards the end of November for the upcoming year and sometimes the regular renters will go ahead and rent it for the next year and a lot of times these renters do their family reunions or wedding receptions and the City Manager stated in his memo that it was a shame that one or two groups really spoil it for everybody but in their research, even in changing the rates they will still be lower than anybody in the county.  
Council Member Epps commented that basically what they were looking at was an employee.
Mr. Farmer replied that was correct and they felt that if they increased those rates they could hire a part time person and that would cover somebody being there with them.

Council Member Epps stated that he thought this was a good idea and he felt comfortable with someone being there with them as it bothered him that the building was open with nobody watching.
Mr. Farmer added that it goes not only for this facility but they have the Bridge Street or the Draper facility and they have nutrition sites there that take place Monday through Friday and to be honest he received more complaints about the shape that Bridge Street was left in than what he had received wit the Eden Room.  He added that he had been here 5 years and he could only remember 2 times (with the Eden Room) when he had to come back after work and do a lot of cleaning to get it ready for the next rental.

Council Member Tuggle asked if those who have caused problems were denied access.

Mr. Farmer replied that when they have problems with individuals they put them on a list and those folks were not allowed to rent any of the facilities throughout the city.

Council Member Ellis asked if he thought no renters should be allowed past 10 p.m., in any city owned facility and if he felt comfortable with that.

Mr. Farmer replied that he felt very comfortable with it.  He had discussed it with the City Manager and he had also been responsible for renting buildings for the last 30 years and in his experience 99.9% of the problems take place after 9:00 or 10:00 p.m.  They also had never had a problem in Eden since he had been here unless somebody left some trash or something but as far as an incident where they had to call police or something, they have not had to do that.

Council Member Ellis stated that if they do this and go to 10:00 p.m., then they were not going to allow anything after that.  He asked if that was correct and that they would not have to pay that extra for the police or anything.

Mr. Farmer replied no because if they cut it at 10:00, with that staff person there, they will help insure that they were out of the facility at 10:00 and he would also tell people that it included clean up and everything so people will have to be in and out by that time.

Council Member Ellis clarified, so they close doors at ten to which Mr. Farmer replied that if they have that staff member there then you have that ability to enforce that.
Council Member Epps asked if they had any problems with people brown bagging.

Mr. Farmer replied that no alcohol was allowed on any city facility but he could assure him that it probably happens but if they have that staff person there then they will be able to help control that also.

Mr. Corcoran added that it was important to point out for the residents that were there, just so they would understand, that $10.00 will be going to hire a recreation attendant that will now be at every event at all of these locations for the whole duration.  That was the main change other than limiting their events to no more than 10:00 p.m.  Also they were increasing the deposit and again if you leave the facility clean and there was no damage you get your check right back and again just as Mr. Farmer mentioned, in his nine years he could only remember 2 incidents in this building that they left the building in a manner that it should not have been left so hopefully that $100 deposit will be a little more of a deterrent.  

A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Turner to approve the rental rates effective March 24, 2010.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

Reports from Staff:
 

(a)     Monthly Report – Recreation Department 
Mr. Johnny Farmer came forward with a report.
The Parks and Recreation Department has begun scheduling Freedom Park for 2010, and as indicated in the attached, the Freedom Park Ball Fields are booked every weekend from the first week of March 2010 to the end of November 2010.  There are also other events booked throughout the year such as the monthly Concert in the Park series, Relay For Life event, Ribfest, Fall Festival, and other special events throughout the year.  This list does not include the daily events that take place such as the Youth Baseball Leagues, Adult Softball Leagues, soccer, football, picnic shelter rentals, skate park use, walking track use, playground use, etc.

Staff is looking forward to a very busy year at Freedom Park and believes the weekend tournaments will have a tremendous economic impact on or City, and the daily activities and special events will 
provide the residents with a wide variety of quality recreational programs and activities during 2010.

Council Member Tuggle stated that he knew that he could not give him a specific number but could he give an idea of the impact of 52 different events coming to this city.
Mr. Farmer replied that when they did the Dixie Youth tournament last year and he tried to be very conservative, they figured that it had a $750,000 impact but they were here for 4 or 5 days.  The smaller tournaments he would say was probably a minimum of $100,000 or more per weekend.  

Mayor Grogan noted that might be something that they could talk with the Events & Tourism Coordinator about to see if that was something she could find out from the motel and restaurant people.

Mr. Farmer added that he was on the city’s tourism board as well as the county board and you can look at the hotel taxes as they come in on a month by month basis and you can see where that goes up.

CONSENT AGENDA:
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


(a)   Approval and adoption of minutes: February 16 and February 27, 2010.  
(b)   Consideration and approval of a request to award contract – Indian Hills annexation Water and Sewer Improvements.  
The bid opening was held Tuesday, March 9th at 2:00 PM local time in the front conference room.  A total of six (6) bids were received for this project, with five (5) being opened. 

The lowest bid submitted was from Yates Construction Company, Inc. of Stokesdale, NC with a base bid amount of $715,495.00.

In March 2008, a grant agreement was executed with the North Carolina Department of Commerce so that the City of Eden could receive Community Development Block Grant assistance for this infrastructure project in the amount of $750,000 (equal to just over 65% of the original overall project cost of $1,152,600; as estimated by ARCADIS).  The initial $402,600 (+/- 35% of the original estimate) of project related costs are to be paid for by the City of Eden prior to starting to receive grant funds for eligible expenditures. As part of the agreement we must obligate all grant funds by May 29, 2010; and actually expend all funds by August 29, 2010; with final closeout documents returned to the Division of Community Assistance by November 29, 2010.

The FY 09-10 budget included $333,000 in Special Appropriations Contributions for Annexation Initiatives that could be used for the final design, easement acquisition costs, as well as construction costs that would count towards the City’s obligated $402,600 portion of the project expenses. A little over $19,000 has been spent thus far in FY 09-10 for items related to this project, including required permit and review fees for state agencies, as well as ongoing design fees and easement plat charges paid to ARCADIS.  Note that approximately $101,000 was spent on this project during FY 08-09, primarily for the survey and design work by ARCADIS, but also for geotechnical work done by ECS Carolinas, LLP related to possible contaminated soil near a convenience store.  Therefore, we currently need to pay for an additional $282,600 (+/-) in eligible project costs before grant funds can be received for this project.

Without having acquired all the easements needed for this project, as well as not having received a proposed work flowchart from the contractor, it is difficult to accurately predict the amount of expenditures for the remainder of this fiscal year; but it is hoped that at least $200,000 will be spent on this project by the end of June 2010.  (If the contractor decides to use two crews during this time, more will be spent)  Therefore, it is currently estimated that funding ranging from $50,000 to $100,000 will be requested in the FY 10-11 budget to cover professional services and other costs incurred related to the project after June 30th of this year.

It is estimated that the funds needed to complete the project (from this point forward) will total about $900,000 after adding costs for testing of soils (for compaction and contamination), professional services to be rendered by ARCADIS, easement compensation, and a small amount for contingency spending to the base bid amount.  Therefore, it is likely that the overall project cost could total $1,020,000 ($120,000 already spent plus the estimated $900,000).  Such a total cost would leave grant funding in the amount of +/- $132,600 that the City could use for similar water or sewer projects elsewhere in the City by modifying the contract with Yates Construction Company, Inc. (with the approval of the Division of Community Assistance).

Future improvements in the Indian Hills area might include improvements to or abandonment of the existing sewer pump station depending on plans prepared if other areas to the west are annexed.  Additional short sections of gravity sewer main could be installed to connect to the sewer mains that will be installed during this project in order to provide sanitary sewer service to a few other existing houses nearby.

The Engineering Department, along with the Planning and Inspections Department, asks that you consider awarding the Indian Hills Annexation Water and Sewer Improvements project to Yates Construction Company, Inc. based on the bid price of $715,495.00 and accept or reject their submitted adjustment unit prices as recommended by ARCADIS.

(c)    Approval and adoption of Budget Amendment 8.  
The attached budget amendment records the revenue and expenditure for a grant received from FEMA for the purchase of equipment for the Fire Department.  This amendment also records the revenue and expenditure for a grant the Fire Department received from Wal-Mart for training expenses.
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Fire Grant
	
	10-3434-42000
	 $                 7,400.00 
	 $     252,500.00 
	 $        245,100.00 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Fire Training
	
	10-4340-39500
	 $                 2,000.00 
	 $          3,000.00 
	 $            1,000.00 
	

	Fire C/O Equip Depreciable
	10-4340-57000
	 $                              -   
	 $        29,100.00 
	 $          29,100.00 
	

	Fire C/O Equip Non-Depreciable
	10-4340-57001
	 $               39,200.00 
	 $     254,200.00 
	 $        215,000.00 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	 $        245,100.00 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	To record FEMA grant and Wal-Mart grant received by the Fire Department.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 23rd day of March, 2010.
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk
	
	 John Grogran, Mayor 
	
	
	


(d)   Approval and adoption of Budget Amendment 9.  
The attached budget amendment records the revenue for the sale of surplus Police Department radio equipment.  The Police Department has requested that the proceeds from this sale be placed in their radio maintenance expenditure line item.
	
	 
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Sale of Fixed Assets
	
	10-3836-82000
	 $                 1,000.00 
	 $          2,100.00 
	 $            1,100.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Police M/R Radio
	
	10-4310-35800
	 $                 8,000.00 
	 $          9,100.00 
	 $            1,100.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	To record the sale of surplus Police Department radio equipment.
	
	

	 
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 23rd day of March, 2010.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk
	
	John Grogan, Mayor 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


(e)    Consider request for a temporary sign from the Eden Chamber of Commerce for the Annual Business Expo on May 6, 2010. 
The Planning Department has received a request for a temporary sign to be located in the public right-of-way at NC 14 and Arbor Lane (at BB&T).  The request was submitted by Jean Ann Wood, President of the Eden Chamber of Commerce, for the Annual Business Expo to be held on May 6, 2010.   

(f)    Consideration and approval of bid results and recommendation to award – Cargill Pump Station and Force Main Project.  THIS ITEM WAS MOVED TO NEW BUSINESS ITEM 10(F)
(g)   Consideration and approval of traffic study recommendation and ordinance establishing a handicap parking place located at 241 The Boulevard.   
A traffic study request was received from Councilman Hagood in reference to handicapped parking in front of 241 The Boulevard near Irving Avenue. This area of The Boulevard is primarily commercial in nature. While there are several handicapped-parking spaces on The Boulevard, there is only one on this side of the street and it is located at the opposite end of the block (see attached). 
The police department’s recommendation would be the official establishment of a handicapped-parking space on The Boulevard in front of 241 The Boulevard. 
According to the city ordinance, parking cannot be allowed within thirty feet of any traffic-control signal located at the side of a street or roadway. 
To be legal, the handicapped-parking signs must meet state law to be enforced.
A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Burnette to approve Consent Agenda (items a,b,c,d,e, and g).  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

ADJOURNMENT:












A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Carter to adjourn.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

                                                       




Respectfully submitted





















____________________________
Sheralene S. Thompson, CMC                                                           
City Clerk

ATTEST:

________________

John E. Grogan, Mayor
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